
 
 

ENERGY & CLIMATE COMMITTEE 
 

AGENDA 
 
Wednesday, May 4, 2022, 8:00 AM  City Hall, Second Floor Council Chambers 
 
Members:  
Peter Hansel, Chair  
Zach Luse, Vice Chair  
Diana Duffy  
Jake Pipp  
Councilor Raleigh Ormerod 
Jude Nuru 
Paul Roth  
Linsey Edmunds 

Councilor Bryan Lake 
Beth Campbell 
Clair Oursler, Alternate 
 
Staff:  
Mari Brunner, Senior Planner 
Chris Cusack, Contract Planner

 
 

 

1. Call to Order and Roll Call 

2. Approval of Minutes – April 6, 2022 

3. Energy Plan Work Group Report-outs 

a. Weatherization  

i. Window Dressers Program 

b. Electric Vehicles  

c. Community Solar  

d. Renewable Energy Loans 

e. Outreach and Education 
 

4. Requests for Event Sponsorship  

a. NHSaves Button Up Workshop, May 25, 6:00 pm, Keene Parks and Recreation 

Center (Clean Energy Keene) 

b. Community Power Roundtable, June 7, 5:00 pm, Keene Public Library/Heberton Hall 

(Monadnock Sustainability Hub) 

5. Community Power Update 

6. Legislative Updates 

7. New Business 

8. Next Meeting: Wednesday, June 1, 2022 – 8:00 am  

9. Adjourn 

 

 

 

 

 

Link to ECC Google Drive Folder: 

https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1O1WlR0fADTNijRt13v3DU7k2FxwXDcGs?usp=sharing  

https://page.paragondigital.com/window-dressers/
https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1O1WlR0fADTNijRt13v3DU7k2FxwXDcGs?usp=sharing


City of Keene 1 

New Hampshire 2 

 3 

 4 
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Wednesday, April 6, 2022, 2022 8:00 AM Council Chambers, 

City Hall 

Members Present: 
Zach Luse, Vice Chair  

Councilor Bryan Lake  

Jake Pipp  

Jude Nuru  

Paul Roth  

Diana Duffy  

Linsey Edmunds  

Clair Oursler, Alternate  

Beth Campbell 

 

Members Not Present: 
Peter Hansel, Chair 

Councilor Raleigh Ormerod 

Staff Present: 
Mari Brunner, Senior Planner 
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 9 

1) Call to Order and Roll Call 10 

 11 

Vice Chair Luse called the meeting to order at 8:04 AM. Roll call was taken. 12 

 13 

2) Approval of Minutes – March 2, 2022 & March 15, 2022 14 

 15 

Councilor Lake made a motion to approve the minutes of March 2nd and March 15th, 2022. Mr. 16 

Roth seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.   17 

 18 

3) Retreat Debrief 19 

A) Results of SWOT analysis – Ms. Brunner introduced Chris Cusack, Contract 20 

Planner who did a follow-up with the SWOT exercise, to wrap it up and give thoughts on 21 

next steps. 22 

 23 

Mr. Cusack stated after the SWOT analysis he followed up to look for connections and 24 

themes and to explore how the Committee can maximize strengths via the opportunities 25 

that are out there, and minimize weaknesses, with a goal of being the best that they can 26 

be. He referenced the box in Table 2 in their packet, which focuses on trying to maximize 27 

strengths of the group with the opportunities they identified at the retreat. He stated the 28 
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strengths are the people and their passion and expertise and willingness to put in the 29 

effort. He added that this includes Ms. Brunner and City leadership, including Mayor 30 

Hansel and other City councilors who are passionate about the ECC’s mission. Next he 31 

noted the opportunities identified, which included support from City leadership as well as 32 

funding, such as grant opportunities and electric vehicle (EV) infrastructure funding. He 33 

suggested working with leadership to try and obtain funding. Additionally, he suggested 34 

utilizing local media and the Chamber of Commerce and combining that with the 35 

expertise of the people in the room. He added that the aforementioned could be a project 36 

for the newly formed education and outreach group, to try and promote the ECC with 37 

more media coverage and attention.  38 

 39 

Next he covered strengths and external threats and mentioned that NH state funding is 40 

low and there’s a lack of NH incentives. He suggested that with the connections of the 41 

ECC and City leaders they could advocate for increased state funding and incentives and 42 

encourage City leadership to think of the bigger picture, such as Keene becoming a 43 

regional leader throughout New England, not just city-wide. He explained the third threat 44 

identified was affordable housing and taxes which is troublesome when people are 45 

looking to move to or start a business in Keene.  46 

 47 

Mr. Cusack next touched on the weaknesses of volunteer time and in-person meeting 48 

attendance and identified opportunities as the increased interest in electric vehicles and 49 

geopolitics. He also mentioned lack of communication in the role of the ECC and a 50 

misunderstanding by some of the public. He stated there’s another opportunity for 51 

education and outreach to take advantage of the increased interest in EVs and increase 52 

knowledge and awareness of the ECC’s mission and values.  53 

 54 

Lastly, Mr. Cusack mentioned complicated NH legislation and stated the group feels 55 

Keene is no longer perceived as a forerunner. He went on to state that if they can get 56 

Keene back to the forefront and be a role model for the rest of the state, that could help 57 

state legislators open their eyes to what can be. He brought up roundabouts stating there 58 

was a lot of push back from the DOT when Keene wanted to first put those in and now 59 

there are roundabouts everywhere. He stated that’s an example of Keene setting an 60 

example and showing the state the benefits of roundabouts and it having a snowball 61 

effect.  62 

 63 

Vice Chair Luse stated the two points he really took away from the report were the 64 

opportunities for the education and outreach group and the funding. He suggested they 65 

consider each work group focusing a small effort on funding sources.  66 

 67 

 68 

B) Work Group Guidelines – Ms. Brunner referenced page 25 of their packet 69 

which includes where everyone landed in the different work groups. Bruce, Linsey, 70 

Diana and Paul make up the EV work group, including EV equipment. Weatherization 71 
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and Energy Efficiency includes Zach and Jake. Education and Outreach is Zach, Clair 72 

and Diana. Community Solar is Peter, Jude, Bruce and Raleigh. Lastly, Peter, Beth and 73 

Linsey signed up for Renewable Energy Loans. Ms. Brunner reminded everyone that 74 

these are going to be research groups and aren’t official subcommittees, so they are not 75 

open to the public, there’s no minute taker or staff support, etc. She added that they need 76 

to avoid a quorum at the work groups, which means they can have up to 5 members only. 77 

She reiterated that they need to bring everything back to the ECC so it’s discussed in a 78 

public meeting setting. She also reminded everyone not to discuss business via email so 79 

they don’t accidentally hold a meeting electronically.  80 

 81 

Councilor Lake stated his name is not under the EV work group but he has been present 82 

for that thus far, and asked if they want him to continue or switch to the Weatherization, 83 

Energy & Efficiency group. Vice Chair Luse stated they certainly could use the help, 84 

especially with getting the Window Dressers program going, but suggested he go 85 

wherever he feels most useful. Mr. Nuru stated he feels Councilor Lake should remain in 86 

the EV group and Mr. Roth agreed. Councilor Lake stated he will stay in the EV work 87 

group and stated if they need a third person in the Weatherization group he is happy to 88 

help.  89 

 90 

4) Energy Plan Work Group Report-outs 91 

A) Weatherization – Mr. Pipp stated Nancy Gillard and Caroline Jones of the Clean 92 

Energy team attended a Window Dressers workshop on outreach and engagement on 93 

behalf of the weatherization group. He went on to state that Jessica Williams from 94 

Window Dressers joined them at their previous subgroup meeting where they talked 95 

about next steps and the extent of core volunteer commitments. He and Mr. Luse decided 96 

that going forward they will have monthly check-ins with Ms. Williams, rather than have 97 

her join the whole subgroup meeting.  98 

 99 

Next, Mr. Pipp stated on March 25th in Central Square Ms. Jones and Ms. Gillard held a 100 

table to help promote interest and awareness of the Window Dressers program. Mr. Luse 101 

is currently setting up a web page to advertise about the local community build and a 102 

Gmail account as a central point of contact for the community. Mr. Pipp mentioned he’s 103 

had a lot of communication with Ms. Williams at Window Dressers and has reached out 104 

to Southwest Community Services with the goal of setting up a meeting with Keith 105 

Thibault and Gabe Leonard, who work with their weatherization programs. The goal 106 

there is to help get the word out to the low income population and try to get more people 107 

signed up for low cost or free inserts. Additionally, he reached out to the Keene Elm City 108 

Rotary Club and met with their president Yves Gakunde, who also works for the City. He 109 

was very receptive to the Window Dressers program and is looking for a time slot to have 110 

them go to one of their Rotary Club meetings and present, which usually has between 45-111 

60 well-connected community members in attendance. Mr. Pipp went on to state that he 112 

is looking into locations to host the community build which needs to be a spot that’s 113 

approximately 50ft by 30ft at minimum, and available for 7 straight days. Potential spots 114 
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include the Parks and Recreation Center, Blastos room at the ice rink, and Heberton Hall 115 

at the library. He stated window dressers has, over all of their builds each year, an 116 

average of 25-35% of inserts go to low income groups. Mr. Pipp stated their goal is to get 117 

50% of inserts to low income folks at free or reduced costs. Immediate goals are filling 118 

out the core volunteer group, which needs about 3 more dedicated volunteers, and 119 

securing a location for the community build. After those things are in place there will be 120 

more outreach to sign up volunteers and obtain customers, and then the volunteers will be 121 

needed for the week of the community build at that point.  122 

 123 

Vice Chair Luse added that the volunteers will be for helping with food during the build 124 

and organizing that piece of it, as well as leading the measurers and scheduling the 125 

volunteers for the build.  126 

 127 

Ms. Campbell asked if there was going to be a large measuring event that takes place and 128 

then the community build. Vice Chair Luse explained that they will market the program, 129 

people will sign up, and after the measurers are trained they will schedule the 130 

measurements to happen, which they can spread out or condense as much as they want. 131 

He added that it’s better to do sooner rather than later because people will be committed 132 

and pay when the measuring takes place, and they can be sure they are meeting their 133 

goals. Window Dressers will then cut the inserts and all the pieces will be given to them 134 

to build. He noted that coordinating the measuring may be spread over a bit of time but 135 

he is hoping they can get it done early.   136 

 137 

Ms. Duffy asked about deployment in the spring and wondered if the group talked about 138 

commissioning come heating season. Vice Chair Luse stated they will be measuring now 139 

or as soon as they can and then do the build in the fall. Ms. Duffy clarified that 140 

deployment would take place ahead of the heating season. Mr. Pipp stated that’s correct 141 

and the recruitment they want to start now while people are still feeling the burden of 142 

heating bills and the discomfort of drafty windows. He went on to state that once 143 

Window Dressers has a chance to train the measurers, which will likely take place in late 144 

spring or early summer, they’ll then get out and measure all the windows and make sure 145 

they have the correct windows as soon as possible. He added that in the late fall is when 146 

they will likely do the community build and then install the inserts so people have them 147 

for the whole winter.   148 

 149 

Ms. Duffy then asked about the relationship with people that rent and landlords. Mr. Pipp 150 

stated what’s great about these inserts is the way they slide in does not require nails or 151 

tape so they work just as well for renters as they do for home owners, and don’t affect the 152 

home’s integrity. Vice Chair Luse stated Southwestern Community Services wanted to 153 

possibly provide some of the inserts to the 21 in 21 homes because they are not replacing 154 

any windows in those houses as far as they know. He added that they may reach their 155 

50% goal there.  156 

 157 
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 158 

B) Electric Vehicles – Councilor Lake stated they spent a lot of the meeting catching 159 

up on objectives, how they are working with the City, and where they are trying to target 160 

some of the work. He stated a big part of that is making sure the City is moving forward 161 

with plans and noted that for EV charges they have the parking garage in the capital 162 

improvement program (CIP) which will be a prime location for chargers. Additionally, 163 

when they re-do downtown they need to get all the wiring and cables ready so if they do 164 

decide to put chargers downtown it will be ready. Councilor Lake then stated that they 165 

talked about moving the City forward with EV equipment and fleet services, but the 166 

problem there is that they don’t have the infrastructure to house and service all electrical 167 

needs of a fleet at the moment. He stated they have some money devoted to upgrading 168 

where they service their fleet and that will be a more long term project, but something 169 

they are addressing. Lastly, he stated they talked about the corridor and staying on top of 170 

the Volkswagen (VW) settlement as well as the Co-op trying to get a charging station. He 171 

added that the Harris Center and the Monadnock Sustainability Hub is doing some panel 172 

discussions involving EVs and Mr. Norland has more information on that.  173 

 174 

Mr. Roth mentioned a seminar they attended regarding new technology with regards to 175 

“vehicle to grid” and stated school districts and municipalities plug vehicles into the grid 176 

at night, so it’s interesting technology. He mentioned that he has been doing a few 177 

conferences with hospital engineers and it seems that this technology is getting some 178 

good traction throughout the country because they are charging a lot of the vehicles off 179 

peak grid times. He stated, with the City, most vehicles would be idle at night so you can 180 

bridge that gap at night and reduce energy consumption from the grid.  181 

 182 

Mr. Norland stated school buses seem to be one of the most ideal ways to have a battery 183 

source because they are not used at night most of the time and are very predictable in 184 

their routes. He added that it’s nice to see movement in this direction.  185 

 186 

Ms. Edmunds stated she connected with Jessica Wilcox, the Granite State Clean Cities 187 

Coalition coordinator, who explained that NHDOT has been tasked with the 188 

responsibility of developing a plan by August for the 2.5 million dollars for this year, and 189 

more is promised over the next five years. They have appointed a project lead who should 190 

be working with regional planning committees. There’s not a ton of information yet but if 191 

in the future, as things develop, Ms. Wilcox is happy to come and speak with the group 192 

and update everyone on the state level.  193 

 194 

C) Community Solar – Mr. Nuru thanked them for opportunity to present. He stated 195 

their role has been to research and collaborate with City staff. They met on March 9th and 196 

touched on collaboration with City staff and the Chamber of Commerce. He noted that 197 

they have been in touch with Luca Paris about a potential presentation to the Chamber on 198 

green energy, which is likely to occur in October. Mr. Nuru added that the most effective 199 

way to get solar deployed in the City is to have businesses on board, so that opportunity 200 
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will be great. He next spoke about the increase in gas prices and impacts on businesses 201 

adopting solar. Mr. Nuru reported that they have also been working to identify parcels 202 

that are available in the City and have been talking with the Assistant Public Works 203 

Director who has been very supportive so far. There are three potential sites, one of them 204 

is Monadnock View Cemetery on Summit Road, and some preliminary designs have 205 

been made for that site. The other potential site is the former wastewater treatment site, 206 

which would have Keene housing residents as users. There has been a recent proposal 207 

developed for that site. The third potential site is 560 Main Street which has potential for 208 

community solar.  209 

 210 

Mr. Nuru next went over funding opportunities, noting the USDA grant for the renewable 211 

energy pilot program. There’s a total amount of 10 million dollars and municipalities and 212 

government entities can apply, and they can award up to 2 million dollars per project. He 213 

also discussed developing offsite solar and importing that power. Additionally, exploring 214 

some smaller local nonprofits that can help deploy solar, one of them being Keene 215 

Community Kitchen who already has solar. Another is Monadnock Area Support 216 

Agency. He noted that they have some issues with their roof so that led to discussion that 217 

they need to replace it. He stated the Community Development Block Grant can help 218 

them to replace the roof and solar can be a part of that package. He made note that they 219 

have to be supported by either the county or the City with that particular grant. Lastly, he 220 

stated they discussed getting programs ready so they can run with grants when they find 221 

them.  222 

 223 

Mr. Norland stated there’s not a lot to add but the sites in Keene they’ve discovered are 224 

accessible to 3 phase power and moving in the right direction. 225 

 226 

Vice Chair Luse asked for clarification on where the second location is. Mr. Nuru stated 227 

it’s down Main Street, off of Route 12. Vice Chair Luse then asked when in October they 228 

are thinking for the Chamber series. Mr. Nuru stated they are not sure yet but he will find 229 

out.  230 

 231 

D) Renewable Energy Loans – Ms. Campbell stated the first meeting for this group 232 

is set up for next week.  233 

 234 

E) Outreach and Education – Vice Chair Luse stated this group did not meet yet.  235 

 236 

 237 

5) Upcoming Events 238 

 239 

A) New Hampshire Energy Week – April 11-15, 2022 – Vice Chair Luse stated he 240 

will be speaking on a panel on Tuesday, April 12th, talking about energy efficiency for 241 

businesses. It will be either all or mostly virtual.  242 

 243 
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 244 

B) Monadnock Earth Day Festival – April 23, 2022, 12:00-4:00pm – Vice Chair 245 

Luse stated they are looking for people to sign up for tabling at the Monadnock Earth 246 

Day Festival on April 23rd. Ms. Brunner stated she sent everyone a link to the google 247 

document with sign up slots. She noted that Mr. Oursler is signed up for set up and Mr. 248 

Norland will tabling during the event and helping with cleanup. She added that they will 249 

need a few more volunteers for any of the time slots, noting that set up is an hour, 250 

cleanup is an hour and then there’s two tabling time slots for two hours each. She also 251 

added items to bring including a table, chairs, display items, table cloths, scissors and 252 

tape, so people can sign up for that as well. Vice Chair Luse stated he won’t be in town 253 

but he has tables and chairs and easels that they can use.  254 

 255 

C) Keene Energy Week – October 16-22, 2022 – Vice Chair Luse stated the dates 256 

they are looking at for Keene Energy Week are October 16 to October 22nd. He stated 257 

they chose the dates because October is National Energy Awareness month and it’ll be 258 

getting cooler so people will be thinking about energy more. He mentioned that he 259 

recently learned that October 22nd is when they are possibly looking at doing the new 260 

Pumpkin Festival, so that may be an issue or a benefit. He reached out to the group that 261 

organizes the event to see if they would be open to the ECC tabling somewhere in 262 

Railroad or Central Square and they were open to that idea. He asked for feedback from 263 

the group. 264 

 265 

Ms. Edmunds asked if this week is connected to the solar tour. Vice Chair Luse stated the 266 

tour is part of Keene Energy Week and the Clean Energy team organized it to coincide, 267 

so it should be the same this year.  268 

 269 

Vice Chair Luse asked if anyone objects to the dates and there were no objections.  270 

 271 

Ms. Campbell stated it does seem smart to have the event overlap with the Pumpkin 272 

Festival, and wondered if they could wait to make sure it definitely will coincide. Vice 273 

Chair Luse stated he is not sure when they will decide on the final Pumpkin Festival date 274 

and it will have to go through City Council, so it may not be a good idea to wait. Mr. 275 

Roth stated even if it doesn’t end up coinciding they can still ask them if they can have a 276 

table on the date they do it.  277 

 278 

6) Community Power Update – Ms. Brunner stated there are not a whole lot of updates 279 

since last meeting. She reminded everyone that the rulemaking process has started and two 280 

meetings have been held in July and February. Public comments were due by March 14th and 281 

they held an informal meeting to go through the public comments and do have a path forward to 282 

get through the process. She went on to state that the consultants have been working with staff to 283 

make sure things are ready to go. Ms. Brunner noted that because Keene submitted their 284 

community power plan early on it has been handed over to the newly formed state Department of 285 

Energy, and in the changeover they got dropped so their plan is not actually in the queue. She 286 
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stated that has been frustrating but also provides an opportunity to learn from the comments 287 

they’ve provided on other plans. She added that they included a data security plan after 288 

reviewing comments and will submit that as a draft. Ultimately, they will be bringing the plan 289 

back to City Council for final approval with any amendments they need to make based on 290 

comments from the state. The earliest program launch may be this fall, but will more likely be 291 

about a year from now because they don’t want to launch in winter when energy costs are at their 292 

highest.  293 

 294 

Mr. Roth commented that the aforementioned explains why National Public Radio announced 295 

Community Power and Keene wasn’t on the list. Ms. Brunner stated they may have also been 296 

referring to communities that participated in the Community Power Coalition.  297 

 298 

7) Keene SolSmart Designation – Gold – Ms. Brunner stated they have been working as a 299 

City to go through a program called SolSmart. It is a free technical assistance program where 300 

they get 100 hours of free technical assistance through a consultant to help communities become 301 

more friendly to solar and reduce the soft costs of solar development. The City participated back 302 

in 2019 and was initially given a designation of “Bronze.” They had to meet prerequisites for 303 

silver or gold level, mostly because they were still in the process of updating their land use 304 

regulations and zoning. Since that time the Land Development Code has been adopted and with 305 

that, and some training, they went straight to a “Gold” designation. Ms. Brunner added that this 306 

is exciting and something the outreach group could help promote. She stated there’s an 307 

opportunity to update materials on their website as well.  308 

 309 

Vice Chair Luse asked if there’s a press release they could use to help. Ms. Brunner stated it’s on 310 

her to-do list because she wants to work on the wording so it’s different from the first release 311 

from the bronze designation. Vice Chair Luse stated the outreach group can help with promoting. 312 

Ms. Duffy stated that could be a great opportunity and they are happy to help.  313 

 314 

8) New Business – No new business to discuss. 315 

  316 

9) Next Meeting – Wednesday May 4, 2022 – 8:00am 317 

 318 

10) Adjournment 319 

 320 

There being no further business, Vice Chair Luse adjourned the meeting at 9:00 AM. 321 

 322 

Respectfully submitted by, 323 

Nicole Cullinane, Minute Taker 324 

 325 

Reviewed and edited by, 326 

Mari Brunner, Senior Planner 327 



From:
To:
Subject:
Date:

Dan and Nancy
Mari Brunner; Peter Hansel; Zach Luse; Jake Pipp; Councilor Raleigh Ormerod; Carolyn Jones 
Home Energy Efficiency Presentations in May
Friday, April 8, 2022 9:37:52 AM

Hello:

The Clean Energy Team is excited to once again offer energy efficiency workshops in our community.    Bob
Eldredge is an energy auditor who does “ButtonUp" presentations for homeowners interested in improvements for
weatherizing their homes through the NHSaves program.    He has offered several dates: May 23 or 24 12:00-1:30 (
bag lunch type presentation) and one evening presentation on May 25 or 26, 6-7:30.

Would the ECC Weatherization Work Group like to collaborate and co-sponsor these presentations together with the
Clean Energy Team similar to how we have done in the past.
We would include the City of Keene on flyers promoting the event.   This would also allow us to secure a room at
the library,  recreation center or perhaps Keene Ice for free.

Let me know if you would co-sponsor these events.   Also,  is there  any preference for the suggested dates. 
I will then see what we can find for available venues.

We are developing the flyer for the 2 events so we can promote them at the Earth Day event April 23.

We would also  ask each of you to reach out and spread the word in the Monadnock area (we will forward a
flyer/info for this).

Thanks.

Nancy

* Note:    Bob Eldredge does the Button Vt workshops in NH which allows  NH homeowners to apply through the
NHSaves program to qualify for incentives for home weatherization improvements.
He comes very highly recommended by Rob Werner (LCV) and Cathy Corkery (NH Sierra Club) both in Concord.
He has been doing these since 2011.

mailto:mbrunner@keenenh.gov
mailto:rormerod@keenenh.gov


From:
To:
Cc:
Subject:
Date:

Ann Shedd
Mari Brunner; Peter Hansel
Dori Drachman
Item for ECC agenda
Wednesday, April 27, 2022 3:26:03 PM

To: City of Keene Energy and Climate Committee
From: Monadnock Sustainability Hub
Re: Co -sponsorship of June Community Power event

   We respectfully ask that the ECC consider co-sponsorship of a regional Roundtable on
Community Power, to be held in Heberton Hall at the Keene Public Library on June 7, 2022.
    The intent of this event is to bring together representatives from Monadnock region
communities who are interested in pursuing CP, in the process of working toward CP, or
awaiting implementation of approved CP Plans. Recognizing Keene's early engagement and
leadership in this realm, it seems fitting for your Committee to be a co-sponsor and a voice at
the table.
   Thank you for your attention, 
Ann Shedd
Monadnock Sustainability Hub Co-Chair

mailto:mbrunner@keenenh.gov
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